
 THE WINNIPEG SCHOOL DIVISION  
 

 CENTRAL DISTRICT ADVISORY COMMITTEE 
 

SUMMARY OF DISCUSSIONS – Tuesday, November 9, 2021 
 

 
 
 
1. INTRODUCTIONS 
 

Committee members were informed that the meeting of the Central District Advisory 
Committee took place on Treaty One Land and the traditional homeland of the Metis nation. 
 
Committee members were informed that at the Inaugural meeting of the Board of Trustees held 
on September 13, 2021, Trustee Reid was appointed as the Board’s representative and 
Trustee Chen was appointed as the Board’s alternate representative to this Committee. 
 

2. ELECTION OF COMMITTEE CHAIR 
 
 Parent representatives from Cecil Rhodes School and Daniel McIntyre Collegiate volunteered 

to Co-Chair the meeting.  
 
3. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
 Committee members approved the agenda of November 9, 2021, as distributed. 
 
4. BUDGET CONSULTATION 2022/2023 

 
Committee members received an overview on the Budget Consultation for the 2022/2023 
school year.  
 
Committee members were informed that on March 9, 2021, the Board of Trustees approved a 
budget for the 2021/2022 school year in the amount of $421,039,400. Committee members 
were informed that last year under direction from the Province, property tax levels were frozen 
at the 2020 levels, leading to a reduction of 0.54 percent on the property tax levy for WSD 
homeowners. This reduced provincial investment in education resulted in reductions of 
$4,457,395 for WSD. School divisions across the city were required to make similar reductions 
to their budgets. Committee members were informed that without the option to raise revenue 
through property taxes WSD was unable to fund programs that are unique and valued within 
the WSD community. 
 
Committee members were informed that it is anticipated the provincial government will continue 
to fund education at the same level as last year and freeze property taxes once again this year. 
This may result in a significant loss to programs and services for students. Committee 
members were informed that as WSD begins discussions and consultations with the public 
regarding the 2022/2023 budget, several significant factors must be taken into consideration 
including, drop in enrolment, rising labour costs, inflation, provincial funding and the cap on 
property taxes.  
 
Committee members were informed that in September of 2018, enrolment totaled 33,093 which 
reflected a steady trend in enrolment of approximately 33,000 students per year over the 
previous decade. Committee members were informed that since 2018 there has been 
significant drops in student enrolment, 2019 saw a drop of 1.05 percent, 2020 was down 9.62 
percent and 2021 was down 2.32 percent. Committee members were informed that the 
pandemic would have resulted in many families opting to provide homeschooling for their 
children, however, with students largely returning to in-class education for the 2021/2022 
school year, there appears to be a more permanent trend developing. Committee members 
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were informed that the drop in enrolment directly results in a reduction of provincial funding 
which represents 60 percent of WSD of the overall funding for WSD. 
 
Committee members were informed that salary and benefit costs represent 87 percent of 
WSD’s budget. Arbitration rulings in the spring of 2020 significantly increased labour costs for 
the 2020/2021 fiscal year and will continue to have significant impact on the 2022/2023 budget. 
Committee members were informed the Province has not provided any additional funding to 
cover increased labour costs. Committee members were informed that WSD will continue to 
make appeals for additional funding.  
 
Committee members were informed that year-over-year inflation in Manitoba as of September 
30, 2021 is at 4.66 percent. The inflation rate primarily impacts labour agreements, but impacts 
other goods and services as well.  
 
Committee members were informed that provincial funding, excluding the effect of enrolment, 
has increased at the rate of 0.6 percent over the last few years, which is less than the rate of 
inflation in Manitoba including non-pandemic years.  
 
Committee members were informed that property tax revenue represents 40 percent of the 
overall funding for WSD which has been capped at 2 percent for the past few years. Overall 
funding for WSD is approximately 1.16 percent [(2% x 40%)+(.6% x 60%)] which does not 
allow for adequate funding for all of the programs and services offered by WSD. 
 
Committee members were informed that final numbers have not been provided to date, 
however it is anticipated that without an increase in funding WSD will unfortunately be required 
to reduce expenditures again this year.  
 
In response to an enquiry regarding the decrease in student enrolment, Committee members 
were informed that homeschooling increased during the pandemic as well as students moving 
out of WSD. Committee members were informed that many newcomer families move into the 
WSD catchment area however, in recent years the number of newcomers immigrating to 
Manitoba has decreased which also affects enrolment.  

 
A parent representative commented that the WSD catchment area does not allow as much 
opportunity for housing development as other areas of the city. In other divisions there is more 
housing development in the catchment area which allows for an increase in enrolment 
numbers.  
 
In response to an enquiry, Committee members were informed that it is anticipated that the 
surplus will be used to help balance the 2021/2022 budget. 
 
Committee members were informed that the Board of Trustees is requesting input from Parent 
Councils on which programs are important to them and which programs may be redundant. 
Parent Councils are encouraged to discuss the questions on the Budget handout regarding 
resources available to schools to fill educational mandates, important school issues and 
suggestions on how WSD might address the fiscal challenges of the 2022/2023 budget. 
Committee members were encouraged to provide feedback to board@wsd1.org as soon as 
possible. Committee members were informed that the final budget must be submitted to the 
Province by March 15, 2022.   
 
Committee members were informed that parent councils may invite trustees to attend a 
meeting to discuss the budget.  
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5. BILL 64 – EDUCATION MODERNIZATION ACT UPDATE 
 

Committee members were informed that on September 1, 2021, the interim Premier of 
Manitoba announced that Bill 64 – the Education Modernization Act would be removed from 
provincial business due to public concerns expressed regarding various components of Bill 64, 
namely the proposed governance model.  
 
Committee members were informed that the withdrawal of Bill 64 allows WSD to continue to 
provide valuable services and programs such as Nutrition programs, Housing assistance, 
Health connections, Reading Recovery, Math Pathways, Autism programs, Anxiety Programs, 
Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorder (FASD) Programs, and many more, all of which are vital 
services to support students, families and the community.  
 
Committee members were informed that although Bill 64 has been withdrawn by the provincial 
government the Minister of Education stated of the four pillars outlined in the “Better Education 
Starts Today” (B.E.S.T.) strategy, Governance, High Quality Learning and Outcomes, Future 
Ready Students and Excellence in Teaching and Leadership, the only one that was of concern 
was Governance, and stated there was still commitment to implementing the other three pillars. 
  
Committee members were informed that while WSD supports some of the key priorities 
outlined in B.E.S.T. strategies to improve student outcomes, any changes to the delivery of 
education in Manitoba must be piloted by the government to ensure that new initiatives will 
contribute to the educational success of the child. Committee members were informed that the 
outcomes must demonstrate an ability to benefit the unique needs of supporting our students 
and school communities. 
 
Committee members were informed that WSD will continue to be engaged in discussions with 
the Province to maintain programs and services for our students.  

  
6. COVID-19 UPDATE 

 
 Committee members were informed that Public Health officials announced new public health 
orders that came into effect on October 5, 2021. Committee members were informed that 
although the province has moved to restricted (orange) level of the Pandemic Response 
System, schools will remain at caution (yellow).  
 
Committee members were provided an overview of the “Restoring Safe Schools” plan outlined 
by the Provincial government including mask requirements, hygiene requirements, vaccination 
and testing requirements, and isolation requirements.  
 
In response to an enquiry regarding access to lockers and the long term effects of carrying 
heavy backpacks, Committee members were informed that currently the province has 
requested limited access to lockers. Committee members were informed the Division will 
discuss alternate solutions with the province to provide students with access to lockers. 

 
7. SCHOOL RESOURCE OFFICER PROGRAM 
  

Committee members were informed that at a meeting held November 1, 2021, the Board of 
Trustees approved a motion to distribute the results of the evaluation of the School Resource 
Officer (SRO) Program to all District Advisory Committees for information. 
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Committee members were informed that as part of the 2021/2022 Budget discussions the 
School Resource Officer (SRO) Program was discontinued effective July 1, 2021. Prior to the 
removal of the SRO program an evaluation of the program was conducted.  

  
Committee members were informed that the initial goal of the survey was to determine if the 
program should continue, however, difficult budget decisions resulted in the SRO program 
being terminated prior to the compilation of the survey results.  
 
Committee members were informed the survey was completed by WSD student’s grade 7-12, 
parents/guardians and WSD staff. Committee members were informed that the survey captured 
information regarding the SRO’s ability to establish positive relationships with students, 
whether or not students felt safer at school with SRO’s present, and if SRO’s helped to keep 
school and neighborhoods safe. Committee members were informed that the results of the 
survey had indicated that the SRO program and objectives required more awareness and 
understanding by students, staff and parents/guardians.  
 
In response to an enquiry, Committee members were informed that although the SRO program 
was paid in partnership between WSD, the Winnipeg Police Service and the Province, the 
portion paid by the province had been capped and was no longer taking into account the 
increases in the cost of the program leaving WSD to pay the remaining fees. Committee 
members were informed that WSD will continue to explore alternate options to partner with 
organizations to help keep our schools and community safe.  

 
9. ENQUIRIES AND ANNOUNCEMENTS AND SCHOOL REPORTS  
 

SCHOOL REPORTS 
 
Parent representatives from the following schools provided a written report on school activities: 
(attached): 

 Principal Sparling School 
 Sargent Park School 

 
10. FOR INFORMATION 
 
 Manitoba Association of Parent Councils (MAPC) Membership 
 

Committee members discussed the benefits offered by Manitoba Association of Parent 
Councils (MAPC) including the Chairperson’s Breakfast, Annual General Meeting and 
Conference, forums, workshops, and presentations. MAPC offers many resources for parent 
councils to ensure that parents/guardians, families and parent groups have the support they 
need to be engaged in their schools. Committee members agreed that MAPC had been a 
valued asset to their Parent Councils.  

 
 In response to an enquiry, Committee members were informed that WSD covers the cost of 

MAPC memberships for Parent Councils interested in becoming a member. 
 
 Guidelines for Board Advisory Committees 
 
 A Committee member requested that Advisory meetings be made available to the public to 

adhere to the Guidelines for Board Advisory Committees.  
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In Attendance: 
 
Voting Representatives Administration 
Cecil Rhodes School Celia Caetano-Gomes, Superintendent of Education Services 
Clifton School Joyce Wong, Director 
Daniel McIntyre Collegiate Brenda Lapointe, Board and Community Liaison Officer 
Elmwood High School Paul Kochan, Secretary Treasurer 
Isaac Brock School Dino Di Fabrizio, (Acting) Director  
Laura Secord School Anne Pereira, Principal Cecil Rhodes 
Lord Selkirk School Susan Drysdale, Principal Clifton School 
Principal Sparling School Erin Enns, (Acting) Vice Principal Daniel McIntyre Collegiate 
Sargent Park School Michael Babb, Principal Elmwood High School 
Tec Voc High School Christopher Goring, Principal Isaac Brock School 

Wade Gregg, Principal Laura Secord School 
Regrets Alison Petrelli, (Acting) Vice Principal Lord Selkirk School 
Ecole George V School Lionel Pang, Principal Principal Sparling School 
Glenelm School Marla Tran, Principal River Elm School 
Greenway School Melody Woloschuk, Principal Sargent Park School 
Kent Road School Dennis Mogg, Principal Tec. Voc. High School 
River Elm School Lindsey Munz, Vice Principal Tec. Voc. High School 
Ecole Sacre-Coeur Brian Rogowsky, Principal Wolsely School 
Weston School Aaron Benarroch, Principal W.A.E.C. 
Wolseley School Kelly Bowen, W.A.N.T.E. 
W.A.E.C. Tarin Howard, Recording Secretary 

Trustees 
Arlene Reid 
Jennifer Chen 

 
  
 



 

 
 
 
 

 
 
       

 
 

Central District Advisory Council 
School Report 

 
 
Principal Sparling has had a great start to this school year with the return of students.  We 
continue to adhere to Public Health Regulations to ensure the safety of staff, students, and 
parents.  
  
Our Parent Council has been meeting virtually since the onset of COVID-19 protocols.  In spite of 
that, the Parent Council has been actively supporting Principal Sparling School.   
 
It has been a challenge to hold some of our more popular fundraising events, like hot dog 
lunches, leading us to think of new ideas for fundraising. 
 
Most recently the Parent Council held the Kernel’s Popcorn Fundraiser in support of our Grade 6 
Farewell for June 2022.  These are pre-packaged snack bags that fit in well with the current 
COVID-9 protocols. 
 
 
September 

 Re introduce COVID protocols  
 Staggered Lunch & Recess times 
 Orange Shirt Day and Truth & Reconciliation Day – honouring residential school survivors 
 Classroom discussion ranging from residential schools to the Calls to Action 
 Extra Curricular Activities (Cohort specific) 
 Rotary Club West Breakfast Program continues for this school year 

 
October 

 Tradition of Smudging 
 Rotary Club West Chicken Lunch 
 Oct 3 – 9 “The Sounds of Safety” supporting the Provincial Fire Safety Program 
 

November 
 Popcorn Fundraiser 
 Virtual Parent Council Meeting  
 Remembrance Day Services – November 10 led by Mr. Budlong 
 Parent/Teacher Conferences November 18 & 19 

 
 
 

 
 
  
  

 
 

PRINCIPAL SPARLING SCHOOL 
Winnipeg School Division, Central District 
1150 Sherburn Street, Winnipeg, Manitoba R3E 2N4 
Phone 204-783-6195, Fax. 204-786-6373 
                                                                                              
L. Pang, Principal 
lpang@wsd1.org 



 SARGENT PARK SCHOOL 
   2 Sargent Park Place Winnipeg, Manitoba, R3E 0V8        Phone: 204-775-8985 Fax: 204-786-5859 
 

Melody Woloschuk, Principal      Emil Contreras, Vice Principal    

mwoloschuk@wsd1.org        econtreras@wsd1.org  

 

Twitter: @sargentparkschl  Web: www.winnipegsd.ca/schools/sargentpark/ 

   

  

 

Central District Advisory Committee Report 

School Culture 

The sights and sounds of learning are well underway as we settled into the 2021-22 school year.  On 

behalf of the Sargent Park School staff, we are excited to welcome back our students and extend a 

special welcome to students and families who are new to our school community.  It is wonderful to have 

everyone at school for in-person learning and be able to return to some sense of normalcy while 

continuing to follow public health protocols.  The health and safety of our students, staff, and their 

families are paramount.  Through careful planning and supervision by teachers, our grade 7, 8 and 9 

students have returned to traveling to option classes and academic classes.  The students have adopted 

the new routines and process for classroom transitions that minimize hallway congestion.  Seeing the 

smiles and witnessing the sights and sounds of students in the classrooms and hallways is always a 

wonderful feeling. 

All students from Grade One to Grade Nine learned about the significance of “Orange Shirt Day” and 

National Day of Truth and Reconciliation through discussions about the history of Residential schools 

and the impact on the Indigenous community.  Staff members and students were given orange ribbons 

to wear and orange fabric that was placed on the Sargent Park fence (Dominion Street and Sargent 

Avenue) to honour survivors and children that were gone too soon. 

 

 

  

Academics 

Sargent Park offers a plethora of opportunities for students.  In addition to our strong academic 

programs, we have resumed some programs that had to be put on pause last year or adapted to meet 

public health requirements.   Some of these programs include visual and performing arts (art, music, 

band, guitar, dance, choir), athletics, languages (French and Spanish), Practical and Industrial Arts, and 

technology to name a few.  These programs continue to enrich the lives of our students and enable 

them to explore new experiences and develop new skills. 

 



 

   

Twitter: @sargentparkschl  Web: www.winnipegsd.ca/schools/sargentpark/ 

   

  

 

 

Grade 6 students have finished reading the 

novel A Country of Our Own by Karleen 

Bradford. This novel was an integration of Social 

Studies and Language Arts, as it deals with life in 

Canada in 1866 and how Confederation came to 

be. Students explored how the creation of our 

country affected all the groups of people who 

were living here at that time. After studying the 

novel, students chose their favorite scenes and 

created visual representations of those scenes. 

They had to write a summary of the event as 

well as explain why they chose these scenes. 

The students unanimously loved this novel and 

would recommend it to anyone looking for a 

good book to read! 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Together, 2021, Watercolour and Sharpie by grade 2 students and grade 9 students 

The work was created by students in grade 2 and students in grade 9. Grade 2 students worked with 

watercolour and created representational and abstract forms. After, students in grade 9 added patterns 

and outlines with sharpies. They looked to see if they could either embellish or use the watercolour 

painting for their own creation.  
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For the 150th Winnipeg School Division celebration, we wanted to make this day extra special for Sargent 

Park School. Each student was given a treat bag along with a piece of cake or a rice crispy treat, or a 

“witches finger” cookie prepared by a talented group of Grade 9 students who worked diligently for a 

week in the foods lab to make this possible for the students. 

   

 

Fall assessments were administered to help guide teaching and learning and establish school-wide 

literacy and numeracy goals.  

 

Athletics 

Cross-country is back! It may look a little different this year, but we are still in full stride.  Cross-country running 

coaches have organized a safe way for athletes to run.  In order to maintain health protocols, athletes are running 

by grade groups and do not travel at this time for competitions. 

Although Sargent Park have opted out of league play at this time, grade 7, 8, and 9 Volleyball skill 

development is currently running through the lunch hour and in the mornings before school.  In the 

month of November, Grade 6 intramural volleyball for skill development also was in full swing.  This has 

been an excellent opportunity for our student athletes to work on their skills and get back out there on 

the court. 

  

Arts 

The sounds of musical instruments and the 

expression of musical movement has returned here 

at Sargent Park.  Due to the restrictions last year, 

students were unable to take these courses.  With 

following strict protocols, students and staff are 

extremely excited that band, guitar, dance, and choir 

classes are once again available.   
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Mental Health Literacy 

One of our school priorities this year is on developing healthy learners for both students and teachers.  

As the school year began, we asked the question of how do we work toward being “healthy learners”.  

Our students learned about the Wellness Tree last year which now serves as a framework for this year’s 

focus.  Students continue to apply these skills to learn to integrate the self care dimensions of wellness 

including social, brain health, emotional, spiritual, environmental, physical, and school health.  Each class 

started off the year with conversations about what this may look like and visually express what it means 

to be a healthy learner. 

 

 

 

Parent Teacher Association 

We would like to welcome all returning staff, Parent Teacher Association members, and the Lunch Program team 

under the direction of the new coordinator Ms. Cass Smith. We want to thank Ms. Smith and her lunch staff 

supervisors, for their diligence and flexibility during the initial start of the school year.  They have made students 

transitioning back to school a positive one.  Sargent Park School partnership with the lunch program and the 

Parent Teacher Association plays an integral part of student’s educational experience. 
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Community Partnerships 

Grade 8 students have been putting their study of Anti-Racism issues into action. They learned that people 

experiencing homelessness are at risk of developing serious feet and health issues. Being exposed to the elements 

can cause many other health problems and serious illness.  Therefore, they wanted to reach out and provide 

some members of our city with a clean, dry, warm pair of socks.  

  

The students in all grade eight classrooms were given a challenge to bring in a new pair of socks or a small 

donation to be put towards the purchase of a new pair of socks that would be donated to Main Street Project. By 

Friday, October 29th, 173 pairs of socks were collected and were taken to Main Street Project. Through this 

student-led initiative, we have increased our awareness of the importance of service learning and have the 

knowledge that we can keep lots of pairs of feet dry, warm and healthy in our city of Winnipeg. 

 

 


